BRIGG TOWN COUNCIL 

Monday 22 January 2018

BRIGG TOWN COUNCIL 

MEETING – MONDAY 22 January 2018
Chairman – Councillor Sharon Riggall
Present: Councillors D Campbell, Mrs T Campbell, M Campion, Mrs D Dunderdale, Mrs A Eardley, Miss J Kitching, Miss L Mikkonen, B Parker, Mrs S Riggall, C Sherwood, N Sherwood, M Storey, J Truepenny, R Waltham.
In attendance:
Dinah Lilley – Town Clerk


Alison Hannath – Deputy Clerk


Father Owain Mitchell


Nigel Fisher - Brigg Blog 

146.
Notice Convening the Meeting.
Taken as read and approved.
Proposed: Cllr
Campion

Seconded: Cllr L Mikkonen

147.
To Receive Apologies and Reasons for Absence
Cllrs J Gibbons, L Sherwood and I Wilson
148.
TO CONSIDER THE SUSPENSION OF THE MEETING FOR THE PURPOSE OF PRAYER.

It was resolved that Standing Orders should be suspended for the purpose of prayer.

Proposed: Cllr
P Smith

Seconded: Cllr D Dunderdale
Members were led in prayer by the Town Mayor’s Chaplain, Father Owain Mitchell.
It was resolved that Standing Orders should be reinstated.

Proposed: Cllr
Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr Dunderdale
149.
a)  To Record any Declarations of Interest by any member of the council in respect of the agenda items listed below.  Members declaring interests should identify the Agenda Item and the type of interest being declared.

None


b)  To note any dispensations given to any member of the council in respect of the Agenda Items listed below.

The clerk noted that a standard dispensation applied to allow all councillors to take part in the budget discussion and the setting of the precept.

150.
Police Matters

The meeting was informed that the Police were holding a drop-in centre for four consecutive weeks in the Angel Suite, commencing 18 January 2018.
Councillor Campion informed the meeting of the good news that the Police Station in Brigg was to be manned again.  Councillor Waltham commended the Government for additional funding which had been allocated.
151. 
To receive any correspondence (for information only).
· Notice had been received from the NLC Monitoring Officer that interests deemed to be sensitive, such as address, if an individual finds themselves at risk of harassment or intimidation, can be withheld from being publicly available on DOI forms.  This matter was being considered further by the NLC Standards Committee on 24 January.
· LCC Minerals & Waste Local Plan - Notice of adoption received.
· Timing of Xmas lights switch on - a number of comments had been received that the switch on was too early for people leaving work.
· Armed Forces Day & RAF Centenary - a number of centenary events were being planned for 2018, in particular Brigg’s curate, Trudy, had given notification of an event proposed to be held on Saturday 26 May to commemorate the RAF centenary.  Details and invitation were included in the circulation of correspondence, and would be reissued nearer the time.

· CPRE Newsletter January edition – included Brigg Festival of Christmas Trees.
· Response from Buckingham Palace - thank you for letter of congratulations.
· Brigg Line update – annual statistics received for information showing an increase in number thanks to publicity and clean up.
 152.
To receive the update on any outstanding issues from the clerk.
· Lights Contract Award - following confirmation at the last meeting that the 2018-21 contract had been awarded to a local firm Switched Positive – the cost was £7,637 plus stress testing, provision for replacement equipment and any infrastructure repairs or replacement.  A number of Councillors noted that they had received complaints regarding the ‘shambolic’ display over the Christmas period with lights only on spasmodically.
· Reminder of Data Protection training at 6.30pm on Monday 29 January - the importance of this training session was reiterated, this was new legislation from May 2018 which all councillors needed to be aware of and it was essential that as many as possible attend.  Further notice had been received that there were “potentially significant penalties for non-compliance”.
· Timing of Remembrance Day 2018 - This matter was raised at the last meeting and Councillors agreed that the opinion be sought of British Legion members.  Several people were contacted and the responses received expressed preference for 11am at the Monument.  The matter would be put on the next Council agenda for a decision.
· River Cleaning Tender. The invitation to tender had been in the public domain for a number of months and the closing date was 5 February.  To date one response had been received.  Cllr Eardley commended the work done by the current contractor.
153.
Public question time.
None

154.
To receive any questions from members.
None
155.
To receive a report from the North Lincolnshire Ward Councillors.
Councillor Waltham updated the meeting on a number of matters:
· A report was due on the allotments relocation by the end of January, and a Planning Application was expected to be submitted during February.

· The Dog Bin along Europa Way had been replaced.

· Flyposting was being monitored.

· Talks had taken place with Andrew Percy MP and NatWest Bank, however the decision to close the branch was unlikely to change.  Satellite days were being proposed, and also the possibility of a Community Banker on NLC premises.

· The Planning Application for 10 dwellings on land off Almond Way had been refused by NLC Planning Committee.

156.
a) TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE THE MINUTES, AS CIRCULATED, 

OF THE FOLLOWING COMMITTEES AND SUB COMITTEES.

It was resolved that the minutes of the meetings listed below, having been circulated, should be taken as read and approved.

Full Council          



Monday 27 November 2017 
Proposed: Cllr
Eardley

Seconded: Cllr T Campbell
Planning Committee



Monday 27 November 2017

Proposed: Cllr
Storey


Seconded: Cllr Dunderdale
Planning Committee



Monday 18 December 2017   

                                                                                                                              Proposed: Cllr
Storey


Seconded: Cllr Parker
157.
To Receive Reports from Members Delegated to Serve on Outside Bodies and working groups.

· Humberside Airport – Cllr Campion had provided feedback which had been circulated to Councillors.
· Bin Audit – Cllr Kitching read out an update on the findings from the bin Audit.  Proposals were to be submitted to the next meeting for a decision.
· Neighbourhood Plan (Masterplan and Arches) – Cllr Waltham noted that funding was still being sought and a report was expected next week.
· Millennium Green – Cllr C Sherwood noted that two meetings had taken place, one on site.  The two secondary schools had been requested to submit proposals for a design for a Holocaust Memorial.  The next meeting was to be arranged.
· Standing Orders – No meeting had taken place.
· Angel Suite Review – No meeting had taken place.
158.
TO APPROVE THE REPLACEMENT/UPDATE OF THE OFFICE PRINTER
The office had been informed by United Carlton that the printer was past its sell by date and that any break down would no longer be supported as parts were no longer available.

Recommended specifications had been circulated to Councillors.  It was felt that outright purchase outweighed the benefits of a five year lease.
It was resolved that a new printer be purchased at a cost of £2,997, out of the 2017-18 budget.
Proposed: Cllr Eardley

Seconded: Cllr D Campbell
159.
TO CONSIDER WHETHER THE COUNCIL WISHES TO REGISTER WITH THE GREAT BRITISH SPRING CLEAN PROJECT – 2-4 March 2018

Details had been circulated regarding the Great British Spring Clean.  Cllr Eardley noted that she had registered as an individual volunteer.  Volunteers were needed at the event.
It was resolved that the clerk register Brigg Town Council on the NLC website.
Proposed: Cllr D Campbell


Seconded: Cllr Eardley
160.
To note the date of the Holocaust Memorial Day Service – Sunday 28 January 2018 in the Café Courtyard at 4.15pm

The Holocaust Memorial Service was to take place on Sunday 28 January 2018 at 4.15pm in the Café Courtyard and all were invited to attend.
161.
 ACCOUNTS AND AUDIT 

a)    To Receive the following Financial Reports and Approve the Accounts for Payment: As at 30 November and 31 December 2017 for Full Council and the Angel Suite

[image: image1.emf]DATEPAYEESERVICE /PRODUCTNETVATGROSS

21112017MA SmalleyWinter Planting

312.36

312.36

21112017Brigg Amateur Operatic SocietyOperatic Evening

145.00

145.00

21112017Rotary ClubDonation towards Crocus Planting

400.00

400.00

30112017StaffWages

3167.11

3167.11

30112017RequestaPlan / Mrs A HannathMap

17.50

3.5021.00

30112017Amazon / Mrs A HannathTap lock

8.29

1.669.95

2122017HMRCPAYE/NI

641.17

641.17

2122017ERYCPFPension

1168.09

1168.09

4

122017Mr. D. CampbellERNLLCA Conference travel expenses

18.52

0.6819.20

4

122017CPREMembership fees

36.00

36.00

7

122017T-MEC GroupPA System - Children's Remembrance Service

240.00

48.00288.00

7122017Brigg Angels Community EventDonation

300.00

300.00

7122017Brigg Angels Community EventDonation for room hire

175.00

175.00

7122017JB Rural ServicesRemoval of barrier baskets

292.80

292.80

7122017Brigg Office SuppliesStationery

48.69

9.7458.43

7122017Brian's DIYTie Wraps - Xmas Tree Barriers

3.33

0.674.00

7122017Ms D LilleyTraining Transport

8.10

8.10

11122017Amazon/Ms D LilleyFinance Book

20.83

4.1725.00

12122017T-MEC GroupStage Hire for Xmas Lights

1250.00

250.001500.00

13122017O2Mobile phones

36.67

7.3344.00

14122017Ms D LilleyTraining Transport

11.35

11.35

14122017Angel suiteChristmas service reception

100.00

100.00

18122017Brigg Office SuppliesStationery

44.40

44.40

18122017BTPhone

92.40

18.48110.88

20

122017BTBPDonation

170.00

170.00

20

122017Guy DunderdaleUpdate Mayoral Board

60.00

60.00

29122017StaffWages

3135.02

3135.02

29122017NatWestBank Charges

13.60

13.60

1212018United Carlton Printing

84.10

16.82100.92

1212018AmberolBarrier Baskets

2129.14

425.832554.97

1212018Brigg Office SuppliesStationery

48.90

48.90

1212018ActavoBarrier Hire

60.95

12.1973.14

1212018Gala LightsReplacement bulbs

222.0044.40

266.40

1512018Petty Cash Top Up

    
It was resolved that the Full Council financial reports and accounts be approved.

Proposed: Cllr
Eardley

Seconded: Cllr Smith

[image: image2.emf]DATESERVICE /PRODUCTNETVATGROSS

1112017NLCTrade rates87.8487.84

10112017Reliable Cleaning ServicesCleaning/Relief Manager817.80163.56981.36

10112017Reliable Cleaning ServicesCleaning Products52.9210.5863.50

14112017NpowerElectricity140.1028.02168.12

17112017Hibaldstow VoiceAdvertisement 32.4032.40

21112017P Bryan ElectricalPAT Testing 35.007.0042.00

21112017Corona EnergyGas Supply633.2856.84690.12

21112017SuppliesCatering goods33.496.0039.49

25112017BTLift Line22.504.5027.00

1122017NLCTrade rates87.8487.84

4122017Petty Cash Top up - No 690.535.9396.46

7122017CCTVAnnual Service fee86.5317.30103.83

7122017Wave (Anglian Water)Water Rates219.57219.57

7122017Petty Cash Top up - No 7145.851.67147.52

14122017Petty Cash Top up - No 8187.391.72189.11

19122017PD WatsonBuffet Items274.37274.37

19122017PD WatsonStaff178.5035.70214.20

19122017Brigg Amateur Operatic SocietyAdvert in programme60.0060.00

22122017Corona EnergyGas162.5432.51195.05

22122017NpowerElectricity133.7326.75160.48

27122017BTLift Line22.504.5027.00


It was resolved that the Angel Suite financial reports and accounts be approved.

Proposed: Cllr
Dunderdale

Seconded: Cllr Eardley
162.
TO UNDERTAKE A THIRD QUARTER REVIEW OF THE ACCOUNTS (ANGEL AND FULL COUNCIL)

It was resolved that the third quarter review of the accounts be accepted.
Proposed: Cllr
D Campbell

Seconded: Cllr Eardley
163.
PRECEPT REQUIREMENTS – FISCAL YEAR 2018/19
a) To Consider the Budget Proposals prepared by the Clerk and Deputy. 
Councillor Waltham proposed the following changes to the budget proposals.

· The cost of purchase of the new printer be built into the current year’s spend (£3,000)

· Elections be set at £1,000

· Grants and Donations be set at £10,000

· Courses/Conferences/books/travel be reduced to £300

· The Arches Project be reduced to £6,000

· Remembrance/Holocaust be reduced to £800

· The Holocaust Memorial be reduced to £1,500

· The War Memorial refurbishment be reduced to £500

· Major Events be reduced to £500
It was resolved that Councillor Waltham’s proposed changes to the budget be agreed.
Proposed: Cllr Waltham

Seconded: Cllr Eardley
b) To determine the Precept to be levied for the Fiscal Year 2018/2019.

It was resolved that the Precept to be levied for the Fiscal Year 2017/2018 should be fixed at £123,000 on the assumption that the grant from North Lincolnshire Council be agreed.

Cllr Waltham advised the meeting that the council needed to simply be seen to be working towards the conditions, and that would be sufficient to receive the NLC grant for the financial year 2018/19
Proposed: Cllr Waltham

Seconded: Cllr Eardley
163.
In view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it is advisable in the public interest that the press and public are excluded and they are instructed to withdraw; (Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, section 1(2)).

It was resolved that the public and press be excluded for consideration of the following items.
Proposed – Cllr Truepenny

Seconded – Cllr C Sherwood
164.
TO CONSIDER NOMINATIONS FOR THE MAGRATH AWARD
Three nominations had been received.  The clerks read out the proposals.

It was resolved that Mrs Jean Neall be presented with the 2017-18 Magrath Award in recognition of the years of service she has given to the community.
Proposed – Cllr Truepenny

Seconded – Cllr C Sherwood

165.
TO CONSIDER THE RECOMMENDATION FROM THE PERSONNEL COMMITTEE REGARDING THE RECRUITMENT OF THE DEPUTY CLERK AND THE PURCHASE OF A TOWN COUNCIL FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT PACKAGE 
The Chairman of the Personnel Committee read out extracts from the draft minutes of the meeting which had taken place on Monday 15 January 2018, in which the Committee recommended to Council that the decision on whether to purchase the Rialtas financial management software be deferred, until quotes had been sought for the external provision of financial services to the Council by local accountants.
Until proposals for the future financial management of the Council were agreed, decisions on the staffing structure following the resignation of the Deputy Clerk should also be deferred.
The Clerk and Deputy expressed their opinion that it was not possible to outsource the financial management of the Council.  Research had also been undertaken regarding the staffing structures at other local town councils, and the use of Rialtas.

It was resolved that verification be sought from ERNLLCA whether it was possible to outsource the financial management, but in the meantime quotes be sought from local accountants.  Therefore, any decisions on staffing and software be deferred until such time as the information was available.
Proposed – Cllr Truepenny

Seconded – Cllr R Waltham
Meeting closed at 8.47 pm

Signed:  ..........................................................Chairman Full Council                                                                                                               Monday, 22 January 2018
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